

St. Thomas Syro-Malabar Catholic Diocese of Chicago

372 S. Prairie Avenue Elmhurst, Illinois 60126-4020 Phone: 630-279-1383, 630-279-1386 Fax: 630-279-1479 www.stthomasdiocese.org

December 20, 2012

Prot. No. 6/2012

Establishment of Syro-Malabar Knanaya Catholic Parishes/Missions

Dear and Rev. Fathers and dear faithful of Knanaya Community,

During this period of Advent, let us prepare ourselves in the spirit of prayer and penance, to welcome Infant Jesus, born for us as our Savior.

I would like to recall the instructions given to me by the Congregation for Oriental Churches in Rome (Prot. No. 85/2001, Nov. 21, 2001): "This congregation foresees a pastoral care which is sensitive to the Knanaya expectation to be served by Knanaya Priests, but does not make any allowance for endogamy to play a role in defining the membership of faithful in any mission or parish established by the Eparchy."

Based on these instructions, things have been clarified in many occasions. The membership of those Knananites who marry from outside Knanaya Community has been a question. All parishes and missions for Knanaya people in this Eparchy (Diocese) are established only on basis of this instruction. So no parish/mission is strictly endogamous.

In the analysis of this statement, we understand that those Knananites who marry non-Knanaya spouses, will not be excluded from their Knanaya parish/mission. It is true that the Syro-Malabar parish/mission is open to welcome those Knananites who marry non-Knanaya spouses. If they wish they can continue as members of the Knanaya Parish/mission. Since family is one unit and its unity is very important, his/her spouse and children will enjoy all pastoral and spiritual care from Knanaya priests at Knanaya parish/mission where his/her Knanaya spouse belongs. The priests in charge of Knanaya parish/mission should see that the spiritual and pastoral needs of these non-Knanaya faithful are fully attended. Family unity and spiritual well-being are our primary concerns.

Let us understand the mind of the Church and be united to give full support to our priests and thus build our Knanaya parishes/missions as faith filled communities during this Year of Faith.

May the Infant Jesus, Our Savior born for us, bless us at this Christmas and all through the New Year.

Mar Jacob Angadiath

Bishop

Congregatio Pro Ecclesiis orientalibus Prot. N. 85/2001

Instructions

This Congregation has been aware for some time of the delicate nature of the 1. position of the Knanaya Community in the United States. A serious dispute in the 1980's prompted the late Archbishop of Chicago, Joseph Cardinal Bernardin, to request directives from this congregation concerning the Special Ministry for the Knanaya Catholic Community in the Archdiocese. With Rescript Prot. N. 124/83 of 30 January 1986, this Congregation made clear the position to be taken regarding the endogamous practice of those Knanaya faithful of the Eparchy of Kottayam who had emigrated to the greater Chicago area (Enclosure 1). When Mar Kuriakose Kunnacherry, the Bishop of Kottayam, requested a review of the policy embodied in the Rescript, this Congregation responded with letter Prot. N. 24/91 of 3 October 1997, upholding the previous decision of the Congregation and informed the present Major Archbishop of Ernakulam-Angamaly, His Eminence Varkey Cardinal Vithaythil, of the decision (Enclosures 2-3). As Your Excellency will not from these letters, this Congregation explained clearly that the practiceof endogamy was not acceptable in the United States, or in any jurisdiction outsidde of the proper territory of the Syro-Malabar Church. Furthemore, the letter clarified the fact that the Knanaya Catholic Mission was responsible to the local Latin Archbishop and the Major Archbishop of Ernakulam - Angamaly and not the Bishop of Kottayam.

With the erection of the Eparchy of St. Thomas of Chicago and your nomination of the first Bishop, the Holy See foresees the necessity to provide adequate and proper pastoral care to Syro-Malabar faithful of the Eparchy of Kottayam who now reside in the United States, the care of these faithful is to be marked by great sensitivity and patience, based upon an appreciation of the cultural atmosphere from which they have arrived. However, this pastoral care must also recognize the values and societal expectations present in the United States and even more fundamentally, the evangelical values requiaite in all pastoral care. Therefore, this Congregation foresees a pastoral care which is sensitive to the Knanaya expectation to be served by Knanaya priests, but does not make any allowance for endogamy to play a role in defining the membership of faithful in any mission or parish established by the Eparchy. The further establishment of missions and even parishes for the Knanaya faithful, as presently practiced in the United States, is understood to be beneficial. However, the Holy See continues to follow the directives outlined in the Rescript Prot. N. 124/83 mentioned above.